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Dear Frank

PUSH Partnership for Urban South Hampshire – Stakeholder Workshop follow up. 

Further to the PUSH stakeholder workshop that took place on 16th January, and further to the conversations, which we engaged in as a group. I as promised am writing to address two issues, which came out of those conversations. I believe these both fall under the overarching question of ‘Can the industry deliver a step change in housing supply in the PUSH region?’ The sub questions are I believe as follows:

1. Does the industry have the available skills to meet the construction needs of the PUSH region?

2. Can the industry meet increased build rates through the further take up of Modern Methods of Construction (MMC’s) 

My representation here is separated in two, firstly looking at the above questions. Secondly I also wish to respond to some aspects of the South Hampshire Housing Market Assessment – Part II October 2006 document which was published on the PUSH website late last year. I also enclose some supporting evidence to which I refer later to address the first two questions. The documents are products of both HBF cross industry working and also that of Professor Michael Ball of Reading University. All documents represent the most recent information that we can submit to PUSH, even considering the Ball study was written in 2005 it still represents the current position of the industry. May I also add that although the HBF research does not directly apply to Hampshire, the broad scope of the work is applicable to the sub regional level.  

I also enclose a completed “have Your Say” Sheet, and trust this will find its way to the right person. Could you please accept these representations as an informal submission to the PUSH leadership.  

Section 1

1. Does the industry have the available skills to meet the construction needs of the PUSH region?

In relation to the above, may I refer you to the Michael Ball research titled ‘The Labour Needs of Extra Housing Output: Can The Housebuilding Industry Cope’. Backed by CITB - Construction Skills, a copy of which is enclosed. This research very convincingly we believe demonstrates that the industry can secure consistent gains in productivity if conditions permit a higher volume of production. The report concludes on page 5 that an increase in housebuilding on the scale suggested by Barker should increase the construction workforce in all sectors of the industry by 10% at the most. Admittedly the report identifies that labour shortages are greatest in London and the South East. However it is worth noting that none of the housebuilders interviewed as part of the research said that labour shortages held back output. I note that the report actually concludes that;

“Instead of labour availability they [housebuilders] virtually unanimously identified land shortages, planning constraints and associated delays as the key constraints on producing more housing” (p6)  
In conclusion the Ball study states that both through productivity gains from existing labour and improved working practices as well as through the sourcing of a manageable additional labour supply. The housebuilding sector will be able to satisfy the skills requirements as production increases. Additional labour will be sourced from other construction sectors, new entrants to the housebuilding sector, as well as migration of skilled labour from other parts of Europe in particular.   

I additionally enclose a copy of ‘Skills For Homes’, the industry skills strategy led by the HBF. We believe this to be a forward looking and comprehensive strategy which addresses all the options to increase the size of the skilled / professional workforce in the housebuilding sector. The document identifies partners across the industry and in the education sector that are taking responsibility for particular initiatives. Of specific importance is the new Diploma for Construction and the Built Environment, which will be available to all 14-19 yr olds in 2008. Further information on skills issues can be sourced form the Construction Skills. Perhaps there is potential for PUSH to forge links with the above organisation here if there is not one already. In any case I am sure that the appropriate LEA’s have partnerships with Construction Skills already.  

2. Can the industry meet increased build rates through the further take up of Modern Methods of Construction (MMC’s).

In response to the second question, I wish to draw upon the enclosed report titled ‘Modern Methods of Construction – Executive Summary of Final Report’. I think it is important to firstly determine what is meant by MMC. It is not just a focus upon product and the manufacture of component s off-site to improve on-site efficiency, but is understood by the HBF in a much broader sense. This includes as the document outlines improvement in building processes and ways of working as well. The more extensive use of off-site manufacture must not bee seen as an end in itself. The use of MMC as outlined on page 6 of the document is a means to achieving enhanced design and quality, building performance, increased supply as well as environmental performance, amongst other benefits. What really counts is improved efficiency whether it is achieved via existing proven methods or MMC’s.

Improving the rate of house building is not just the responsibility of the industry. Of course the industry must strive for greater efficiency, but it is clear that regulatory influence as I have already suggested is important too. It is I am sure of no surprise to PUSH that regulatory influence upon both our product and the land upon which it is built has a significant influence. The industry desperately needs to see greater efficiency from Local Planning Authorities. Both in terms of their policy making and understanding of the consequences upon the industry, as well as increasing the efficiency and resources of development control. This is clearly a pinch point especially if the number of major planning applications will inevitably increase in the nearer future.   

The Barker review clearly calls for greater responsiveness to market conditions from the planning system, and PPS3 reinforces this requirement with the requirement for local planning authorities to take account of strategic and local housing market assessments. This is vital if build rates are to be delivered on the ground in the coming years and the serious under supply of housing addressed. This is especially necessary if the housing allocation in the adopted South East Plan RSS for Hampshire is revised upwards. House builders require certainty to be able to deliver new housing for all tenures including affordable housing. Assurance of both the supply of land through robust LDF development plans, including identified and deliverable land supply for at least 5 if not 15 years ahead where possible. As well as consistent local planning policy across the PUSH region are crucial if the industry is to deliver more housing an full fill its role in the development process.    

Short of digressing from specifically responding to the question posed. I cannot stress highly enough on behalf of the industry that as authorities together in South Hampshire, as far as is feasible, and taking account of the diversity of local places across the PUSH region, LPA’s must adopt a joined up approach to planning policy and it’s implementation at DC level. This means crucially in relation currently debated policy issues such as sustainable development, that for example LPA’s must not set their own standards for building performance. It is preferable if the industry and LPA’s work to a common time frame. Specifically the Code for Sustainable Homes and the draft time scale for implementation. Working together ensures the industry certainty to innovate and invest in sustainable product design and technologies through achievable economies of scale. Inconsistent and unnecessary regulation will stall the delivery of new housing and the risks attached to delayed land supply will have consequences for the extent to which the industry can coordinate its labour and skills.      

As a consequence of the Modern Methods of Construction report, as well wishing to act as a coordinator of best practice in the industry, the HBF introduced their ‘Innovate for New Homes’ initiative, a summary of which is enclosed. The HBF with the industry is continually looking for ways to introduce and progress MMC’s and new technology that enhances productive output and product quality as well as energy efficiency of new homes.   

So to summarise and answer the broader question; ‘Can the industry deliver the step change in housing supply in the PUSH region?’ The HBF believe that the house building industry can deliver and will do its part to equip itself with the skills and methods of working to bring about a step change in supply in the coming months and years.  

Section 2 

In response to the South Hampshire Housing Market Assessment – Part II October 2006 document I wish to make the following representations, as there was not time on the 16th Jan to discuss the whole document. They are addressed in the order in which they arise in the document.
Draft PUSH Housing Priorities

· In response to point i) on page 4, the HBF have concerns with regard to the suggestion that to achieve the Governments Decent Homes standard by 2010 in the private sector, that PUSH is going to explore the use equity release options for home owners. We assume as a means for owner-occupiers to upgrade their dwelling. One must remember that the benefits for homeowners of improving their homes must outweigh the costs. We are not currently aware of any favourable equity release schemes, which offer homeowners a low cost way to withdraw equity from their homes to use for other things. Equity release has in many cases left homeowners, often whom are vulnerable, in serious long-term financial crisis. It is not a suitable option for most people, and this assumes that individuals would even consider this option. Far better is to offer alternative means of financing low cost ways for people to improve their homes, as well as through extending grants. For example those currently offered by the energy savings trust as well as through local authorities. Improving ones home has to become the low cost alternative to doing nothing. 

· Following on from the above point, in terms of implementing creative approaches to support a sustainable housing market. One potential option is to consider introducing a carbon off set obligation as way for developers who are looking to off set the carbon form their developments in the future. Money raised should be ring fenced and immediately used to upgrade the thermal performance and efficiency of surrounding residential dwellings where applicable in the local authority area concerned. A scheme of works to improve local housing could be devised for private homeowners, which is based on means testing.  

· Referring to some of the points mentioned under ii) on page 4 / 5 of the document, the HBF wish to raise concerns in relation to the following. Lifetime Homes we believe is a requirement, which should come progressively through the building regulations. We wish for local government to understand this, and not just see Lifetime Homes standards applied through planning policy as a successful outcome for local people. Or as a satisfactory way to make developers do things better, without understanding the reality of the negative consequences of this policy approach. Logically it is unworkable for the industry, and again there should be a universal approach, which is not directed at the local level. Developers need consistency, not only does this requirement duplicate building regulations, which is pointless; it also creates an uneven policy climate nationally. If Lifetime Homes is good enough for the PUSH region then it is good enough for the whole of England, and it should be for the government to decide on this, in consultation with the industry. We appreciate the Housing Corporation is applying the Lifetime Homes standard later this year, but this is their prerogative, and applies to the whole of the country, not just individual authorities or PUSH. It is however the case that not all homeowners will want all the aspects of Lifetime Homes, incorporated in their homes. As such aspects of the scheme are not always useful selling points for housebuilders. Requirements for the living room to be on the entrance level can also be restrictive for internal layout options. To conclude this is fundamentally not a land use issue, and as such LPA’s should not be involving themselves with the functional requirements of buildings in this way. 

· In response to point iv) on page 5, the HBF support the view that increasing supply of all tenures not just affordable, is essential to help elevate housing undersupply.  

Delivering the PUSH Housing Priorities

· Under the sub heading ‘Improving the condition & making better use of existing housing stock’ on page 5. The HBF wishes to suggest how PUSH could help to encourage households to down size where under occupation occurs. In the owner occupied sector this could involve a monetary incentive, such as the removal of stamp duty for those aged over 65 who are down sizing to a dwelling of 2 bedrooms or less, if the dwelling is their main permanent residence. In the social rented sector this could involve a compulsory requirement for single individuals who now find themselves living on their own to down size to a suitable alternative as long as this is available locally.  

· In relation to the second point under the above mentioned sub heading on page 5, the HBF are aware of criticisms of space standards particularly in relation to smaller new build market units. The HBF wish to suggest that in order to overcome this problem, LPA’s need to adopt a flexible approach to density requirements (PPS3), as a recent focus upon high density brownfield sites, in the context of constrained land supply has helped facilitate this problem. Admittedly this is a consequence of PPG3, and other things such as nimbysim at many levels. We however also consider that any necessary progression in relation to dwelling space standards should be achieved through the revision of building regulations, not local planning policy, as this is not a land use issue. 

· Continuing on to page 6 of the document. Again we raise concerns about the flippant suggestion of equity release to solve the perceived lack of cash resources amongst homeowners. The HBF consider that any suggestion of equity release is a highly risky option for many people and families, which can increase their level of indebtedness. As well as vulnerability to adverse economic change and unexpected changes in personal financial circumstances. Improving the range, affordability and attractiveness to homeowners of equity release products currently available in the UK is an option. However this is something PUSH has no direct control over and in any case the products will still not be suitable for everyone if they ever become available at all. Homeowners will be reluctant to consider this option if property prices continue to give capital returns ahead of other investment alternatives. For many down sizing to a smaller home is a much more sensible option.    

· Under the sub heading on page 6 ‘Delivering a Balanced Housing Market’, and further to point 5 on page 7, the HBF wish to add that the consideration of market demand also needs to be taken into account across the PUSH region as well as within individual LDF’s. The use of Strategic housing market assessments are crucial here, if policy is to be guided by an up to date and robust evidence base (a requirement of PPS12 tests of soundness). In any case we agree that improved understanding between developers and LA’s is beneficial.  

· The HBF believe that the direct prescription of size and mix of open market housing is unacceptable in most cases, in relation to the last bullet point on page 7. PPS 3 requires house builders to bring forward proposals, which take account of strategic housing market assessments, and in any case development proposals should then reflect market conditions. Prescription of size and mix upon the open market is a step to far in controlling market responsive house builders. LPA’s should be looking to see conformity to the strategic housing market assessment as a means of facilitating the delivery of the right types and sizes of open market housing. LPA’s need to consider both need and demand, and not just have a narrow focus upon housing needs. The HBF believe that for this to be achieved the mindset of many in local government will have to change, and note that much of the discussion at the stakeholder event surrounded housing needs. As such the voice of the house building industry is under considered by LPA’s and under represented at forums such as the above mentioned. There should be joint working across the 11 PUSH authorities but this should also extend to development partners such as house builders. This is in the spirit of the LDF system and current approaches to planning and development.   

· Lastly may we suggest that PUSH collectively continue to lobby government for your collective aims. Such as the provision of state finances for infrastructure requirements, as well as other issues such as low interest equity release schemes for low income households.  

I trust the views of the HBF will be duly considered. If you wish to contact the HBF or myself at any time, please do not hesitate to get in touch. I would be pleased to hear from you, and look forward to working positively with PUSH in the future. 

Very Best Wishes

[image: image1.jpg]Bar tholo mews




Bartholomew Wren

Regional Planner (Southern Region)

Telephone: 020 7960 1625
Email: bart.wren@hbf.co.uk
